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Joseph Tunney
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MEMBERS ABSENT:

Francisco Acosta
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DLLR OFFICIALS AND

STAFF PRESENT:


John Papavasiliou, Assistant Commissioner


Deborah Irvin-Cromwell, Assistant Executive Director






Kimberly Rosenthal, Administrative Officer

Joel Jacobson, Assistant Attorney General
James Kidd, Budget Analyst

Alvin White, Licensing Supervisor


Call to Order
Chair Joseph Tunney called the meeting to order at 10:08 a.m.
Approval of the August 7, 2014 Minutes
The Minutes of the August 7, 2014, Commission meeting were approved.  
Guaranty Fund Activity Report

The MHIC Guaranty Fund Activity Report dated September 18, 2014 is as follows:

Balance as of July 1, 2014


$  551, 241.40
Receipts




$  373,178.68
Interest




      

-0-
Disbursements


Claims




($163,724.87)


Refunds



       


Balance as of August 31, 2014

$ 760,695.21
James Kidd, Budget Analyst, informed the Commission that Fiscal Services did not subtract payments of $142,000 for July 2014 due to closeout.  The balance is closer to $618,000.
Review of Exam Results
	Below is the examination statistics summary for the month of August and September 2014.
August 2014


	Home Improvement
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Contractor
	111
	78
	33
	70%

	Contractor Spanish
	21
	9
	12
	43%

	Subcontractor
	18
	9
	9
	50%

	Subcontractor Spanish
	1
	0
	1
	0%

	Salesperson
	52
	37
	15
	71%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	

	TOTAL
	203
	133
	70
	66%

	September 2014


	Contractor
	108
	68
	40
	63%

	Contractor Spanish
	20
	5
	15
	25%

	Subcontractor
	5
	4
	1
	80%

	Subcontractor Spanish
	3
	0
	3
	0%

	Salesperson
	54
	39
	15
	72%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	

	TOTAL
	190
	116
	74
	61%


Mr. Papavasiliou informed the Commission that FY 2014 average passing rate of 67% is still above the historic value of 63%.  The Commissioners discussed the possibility of eliminating the Subcontractor license.  The Commission feels that the Subcontractor’s license is often confusing to homeowner’s because they sometimes represent themselves as home improvement contractors.  Sub-Contractor’s cannot enter into contracts with homeowners and have to work under a licensed contractor.  Subcontractors also do not pay into the Guaranty Fund and do not need the two year experience requirement to sit for the examination.  Mr. Jacobson informed the Commission that only a change in statute could allow the elimination of the Subcontractor license category.  The Commissioners will discuss this further and possibly submit proposed legislation for the 2016 session.
Request for Approval of Reference Materials-Mark A. Stemniski
Mr. Papavasiliou presented reference material to the Commission sent in by Mark A. Stemniski.  The reference material is a composite of MHIC regulations, laws and other information contained in the NASCLA book, approved for use in the examination.  After reviewing the information, Commissioner Jumalon made a motion the Commission not certify the reference material for use during the examination due to the fact it would be redundant and cause confusion to applicants.  Commissioner White and Commissioner Gupta seconded the motion, all were in favor.  Mr. Papavasiliou informed the Commission that the NASCLA book is updated each year.
Email Blast for Expired Licenses
Mr. Papavasiliou informed the Commission that a blast email was sent out last month to expired licensees.  Mr. Papavasiliou said that he found the email blast very helpful because several licensees who were not currently licensed became licensed.  He also informed the Commission that the Veterans Full Employment Act had three inquiries and no new licensure.  Mr. Papavasiliou may perform another email blast in the near future to address succession planning for contractors. 
MBOA Meeting: Maryland Lead Law Changes
Mr. Papavasiliou presented information presented at the MBOA Meeting dealing with Maryland Lead Law Changes.  The information will be reviewed and discussed if the Commissioners need more information at the next meeting.  
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 10:41 a.m.
______________________________
   ____________________________
____
Joseph Tunney, Chair



   John Papavasiliou, Assistant Commissioner
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